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MEMORANDUM 
 
DATE: June 23, 2008 
 
TO: NSMHA Advisory Board 
 
FROM: Chuck Benjamin, Executive Director 
 
RE: June 18, 2008 Special Board of Director’s Agenda 
 
 
Please find for your review and comment the following that went before the Board of Directors at the 
special June 18, 2008, NSMHA Board of Directors Meeting. 
 
Action Items from Special Board of Directors meeting July 18, 2008
To approve the MHD-NSMHA-PIHP-07-09 AMENDMENT 2 for the provision of Medicaid services in 
the North Sound Region.  This Amendment provides for new legislative initiatives and requirements along 
with updated State Plan Rates, b-3 Waiver rates and WMIP rates.   
 
To approve the MHD-NSMHA-SMHC-07-09 AMENDMENT 2 for the provision of state funded 
services in the North Sound Region.  This Amendment provides for new legislative initiatives and 
requirements and additional state funding. The increase in state funding is $1,322,700 for a total maximum 
on this Agreement of $42,100,522.  
 
To amend the start date and maximum funding of the NSMHA-SCCAA-OMBUDS-07-09 Agreement to 
allow for costs incurred by the Skagit County Community Action Agency in the month of March, 2008.  
The requested amended start date is March 16, 2008 and the requested additional costs incurred are 
$2,357, for a maximum consideration on this Agreement of $187,267. 
 
Approve NSMHA-COMPASS SKAGIT-FBG-07-08 AMENDMENT 2 for the additional funding of 
$23,000 to be used for adult and older adult hospital diversion services.  The amount provided under this 
amendment is $23,000, for a total maximum on this Agreement of $97,000. 
 
Approve NSMHA-COMPASS SNOHOMISH-FBG-07-08 AMENDMENT 4 for a reduction in funding 
of $23,000 to be transferred to Compass Health North for adult and older adult hospital diversion 
services.  The reduction amount under this amendment is $23,000, for a reduced total maximum on this 
Agreement of $131,035. 
 
Approve NSMHA-NW YOUTH SERVICES-FBG-07-08 AMENDMENT 1 for a reduction in funding 
of $10,000 to transfer to a Federal Block Grant needing additional funds to continue providing services 
through September 30, 2008.  The reduction amount under this amendment is $10,000, for a reduced total 
maximum on this Agreement of $26,640. 
 
Approve NSMHA-STILLIGUAMISH-FBG-07-08 AMENDMENT 1 for a reduction in funding of 
$18,000 to transfer to a Federal Block Grant needing additional funds to continue providing services 
through September 30, 2008.   The reduction amount under this amendment is $18,000, for a reduced total 
maximum on this Agreement of $17,000. 
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Approve NSMHA-CCSNW-FBG-07-08 AMENDMENT 1 for the additional funding of $4,760 to be 
used to continue providing outreach services in east Skagit County.  The amount provided under this 
amendment is $4,760 for a total maximum on this Agreement of $22,760. 
 
Approve NSMHA-HOPE OPTIONS-FBG-07-08 AMENDMENT 2 for the additional funding of $1,200 
to be used to purchase a laptop computer for use in this program.  The amount provided under this 
amendment is $1,200 for a total maximum on this Agreement of $34,200. 
 
Approve NSMHA-CURRY-PSC-08 AMENDMENT 1 for the additional funding of $2,000 to be used to 
for additional consultation and training on eating disorders.  The amount provided under this amendment 
is $2,000 for a total maximum on this Agreement of $7,000. 
 
Approve NSMHA-SUN COMMUNITY SERVICES-FBG-07-08 AMENDMENT 2 for the additional 
funding of $9,500 to be used for the continuation of housing and case management support services in 
Whatcom County through September 30, 2008.  The amount provided under this amendment is $9,500 
for a total maximum on this Agreement of $57,500. 
 
Approve NSMHA-T.R.I.P.-FBG-07-08 AMENDMENT 2 for the additional funding of $10,540 to be 
used to continue providing parent support and partnering.  The amount provided under this amendment is 
$10,540 for a total maximum on this Agreement of $48,411. 
 
 
cc:   Charles R. Benjamin 
         County Coordinators 
       NSRSN Management Team 



 

NORTH SOUND MENTAL HEALTH ADMINISTRATION 
ADVISORY BOARD MEETING 

 

North Sound Mental Health Administration 
117 North First St., Suite 8 

Mt. Vernon, WA  98273 
July 1, 2008 

1:00 PM 
 

Agenda 
 

1. Call to Order - Introductions, Chair – 5 minutes  
 

2. Revisions to the Agenda, Chair – 5 minutes 
 

3. Approval of the May 2008 Meeting Minutes, Chair – 5 minutes 
 

4. County Coordinator Report 
 

5. Comments from the Public –5 minutes 
 

6. Correspondence and Comments from the Chair – 5 minutes 
 

7. New Business: 
 

8. Monthly Committee Reports 
 

a. Executive Director's Report – Chuck Benjamin – 5 minutes 
b. Finance Committee – Mary Good – 5 minutes 
c. Executive Committee/Agenda Committee – Charles Albertson – 5 minutes 
d. QMOC Report – Mary Good – 5 minutes 
e. Ombuds Snapshot 

 
9. Items To Be Brought Forward To The Board of Directors – Chuck Benjamin, Executive Director 

 
a. Consent Agenda 
b. Action Items 
c. Introduction Items 

 
10. Comments from County Advisory Board Representatives – 15 minutes 

 
a. Island 
b. San Juan 
c. Skagit 
d. Snohomish 
e. Whatcom 

 
11. Comments from Public – 5 minutes 

 
12. Other Business 

 
a. Jet Computer Support – Information Systems (IS) System Review 
b. Request for Agenda Items 

 
13. Adjournment 

 
NOTE: The next Advisory Board meeting will be August 5, 2008, in the NSMHA Conference Room. 
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North Sound Mental Health Administration (NSMHA) 
MENTAL HEALTH ADVISORY BOARD 

May 6, 2008 
1:00 to 3:00 

 
Present: Otis Gulley, Arthur Jackson, Tom Richardson, Marie Jubie, James Mead, 

Andrew Davis, Candy Trautman, Russ Sapienza, Joan Lubbe and Mary Good 
Excused Absence TerryAnn Gallagher 
Absent: Catherine Ellis, Charles Albertson  
Staff: Chuck Benjamin, Margaret Rojas, Greg Long and Rebecca Pate, recording 
Guests: Tom Sebastian, Darcy Hocker, Bruce Kadar and Chuck Davis 

MINUTES 

TOPIC 
DISCUSSION 

ACTION 

CALL TO ORDER, INTRODUCTIONS 

Chair Mead The Chair called the meeting to order at 1:17 pm.  
Introductions were made.  Tom Sebastian gave a pre-
meeting presentation on the Snohomish County Drop-
In Center and Clubhouse. 

Informational 

REVISIONS TO THE AGENDA 

Chair Mead Chair Mead asked if there were any revisions to the 
agenda and none mentioned. 

Informational 

APPROVAL OF MINUTES 

Chair Mead The April minutes were reviewed.  A motion was made 
to approve the minutes as amended, seconded and 
motion carried. 
 
Andrew requested to amend information about 
detention rates.  Andrew abstained from the vote on 
native American vote and he requested to make it 
known that he would have voted for the motion if he 
had understood the motion. 

Informational 
 
Motion carried 

COUNTY COORDINATOR REPORT 

Gary Williams Gary said they met last month and Island County Jail 
Transition Program Coordinator is leaving, which is a 
great loss to Island County.  They are in the hiring 
process for a replacement.  Snohomish County is in 
the process of hiring a replacement for Janelle Srignoli.  
San Juan is moving forward with the tax initiative.   
Some jail access issues were discussed.  Whatcom 
County audit report will come back to the Board this 
month and it is expressing moving the sales tax 
forward.  Chuck mentioned an article expressing the 
need for the funding.  Gary said what Whatcom does 
not realize is this need has never been funded. 
 

Informational 

COMMENTS FROM THE PUBLIC 
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 None mentioned. Informational 
COMMENTS AND CORRESPONDENCE FROM THE CHAIR 

Chair Mead James acknowledged Gary Williams for his long 
standing services in the mental health system with a 
certificate, card and Korean lilac bush. 
 
Gary acknowledged he has worked in the system since 
1968.  He said he was a part of a family support group 
in Whatcom County, which developed into NAMI 
Whatcom.  He acknowledged he has seen the system 
grow into a powerful entity but the system still has a 
long way to go.  He said the voice of the region has 
been a strong advocate for mental health. 

Informational 
 

NEW BUSINESS 

Chair Mead James requested that anyone going to the Washington 
Behavioral Health Conference need to get registrations 
to Rebecca before leaving today. 

Informational 
 

MONTHLY COMMITTEE REPORTS 
 Executive Director’s Report  

Chuck Benjamin Chuck said it was encouraging to see the participation 
of the Advisory Board and the new people interested 
in serving.  He acknowledged the Advisory Board has 
come a long way. 
 
He said the STHIS started May 1st and the first day 
they took in four children.  This program only has 12 
slots, which is sad.  It is a different service than ever 
provided.  The team in this program actually goes into 
the home of the child and can be there for as long as it 
takes to stabilize the child.  It is a pilot but North 
Sound Mental Health Administration (NSMHA) hopes 
to expand the program to other areas of the region. 
 
Chuck announced that Quality Management 
Committee (QMC)/Quality Management Oversight 
Committee (QMOC) will merge into one group in July 
and the charter has been revised to accommodate this 
merge and increases the membership number of 
consumers/advocates from 5 to 11.  Chuck said QMC 
will be merged into QMOC because QMOC is a 
standing committee of the Board of Directors (BOD) 
committee.  Chuck announced that Anne Deacon has 
been asked to be the new Chair of QMOC and Anne’s 
appointment to Chair and the new charter will go 
before the BOD on Thursday for approval.  The 
revised charter will require that a vote at QMOC 
cannot occur unless the quorum is at least 51% 
consumers/advocates/county staff/NSMHA staff. 
 

The training for the Skagit County Wraparound 
program will be conducted and as soon as these classes 

Informational 
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are established word will be distributed throughout the 
region. 
 
The Information System (IS) consultant Request for 
Qualifications (RFQ) contract has been awarded and a 
stakeholders meeting will take place.  Once the date 
has been set up word will be distributed. 
 
The Tribal Conference is June 4-5 at the Skagit Resort.  
NSMHA is trying to get the new resort at Tulalip for 
the 2009 conference. 
 
Audits have been done this year at Compass Health, 
Interfaith, Stillaguamish Tribe, Lake Whatcom and 
Whatcom Counseling and Psychiatric.  All these 
agencies have successfully passed their audits.  Chuck 
added this is a good sign for the new system.  Andrew 
asked how often agencies were audited and Chuck 
stated once a year by NSMHA.  Andrew asked 
statewide what percentage of providers passes their 
audits.  Chuck said not all Regional Support Networks 
(RSN) audit their respective agencies as they should.   
Chuck acknowledged this is why the State went to the 
RFQ for RSN.  He said he can only address the North 
Sound.   He added in the beginning some agencies 
failed their license review that the Mental Health 
Division (MHD) conducts and were put on probation.  
He explained what this meant.  He said when MHD 
conducts an audit they ask if there is a file, treatment 
plan and crisis plan.  MHD does not look at any 
content.  When NSMHA conducts an audit they look 
for treatment plan components to see if they are all 
present, does the treatment plan follow what was 
found in the assessment, are the crisis plan specifics 
good enough from the assessment and NSMHA looks 
at a lot more detail.  He mentioned that if providers 
failed the MHD audit it was even worse when 
NSMHA conducted their audit.  He said three or four 
providers were on probation as a result of the MHD 
audit when he first came to the region.  He added no 
provider is on probation now and they are passing 
their audits.  Andrew said if the provider is placed 
under a Corrective Action Plan (CAP) they do not pass 
their audit and Chuck acknowledged that is correct.  
Andrew asked how long the providers are given to 
respond to the CAP.  Chuck said the CAP response 
depends on the finding.  If the finding is life 
threatening, it must be corrected by the next day.  If it 
is less of an immediate threat, the providers may get 30 
days to respond.  Andrew asked once the CAP is 
passed and/or accepted then the agency passes their 
audit and Chuck agreed.  Tom asked if this was the 
first time all agencies audited to date have passed and 
Chuck said he cannot remember a year when no one 
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had a finding. 
 
Chuck said early signs of the fee for service model 
have shown an increase in the number of consumers 
enrolled and number of hours of service. 
 
Chuck said the preliminary Federal Block Grant (FBG) 
plan for October 1, 2008, through September 30, 2009, 
has been submitted according to what is currently 
happening.  He added it may have to be amended 
depending on the outcome of spending this year. 
 
He acknowledged the construction and said space 
appears to be somewhat limited but it is better than 
what NSMHA had previously.  He said construction 
should be complete by May 30th and NSMHA will 
celebrate and conduct tours for individuals. 
 
Tom asked about the obligated money notice Greg 
sent out regarding two consumers per unit cost.  
Chuck said this is for two consumers in Snohomish 
County coming out of Western State Hospital (WSH) 
and Fairfax.  Tom asked if this type of expense is 
something that will happen in the future.  Chuck said 
this was his first concern and NSMHA was forced into 
developing some very high standard criteria of what 
people have to meet to get this level of service.  Chuck 
said NSMHA cannot provide this type of service for 
the top 10% of high acuity people currently in service 
because this is 24/7 service in a residential area.  
Margaret asked Chuck to briefly explain what is 
occurring because not all members serve on the 
Planning Committee and are aware of what is 
happening.  Chuck said these services are a wrap-
around model and includes acuity of daily living.  Not 
all individuals providing services are Mental Health 
Professionals (MHP).  He said NSMHA entered into 
this trying to partner with Home and Community 
Services (HCS) and it was looking good in the 
beginning.  He added HCS fell off and are not going to 
provide anything but Margaret added that HCS is 
going to provide a monetary amount and NSMHA is 
picking up the larger portion of the care.  These 
services do not include medication, which is covered 
by Medicaid.  Chuck added these clients have a history 
of self-harm which is why the 24/7 services.  Tom 
asked if the number of individuals requiring this type 
of service could grow and Chuck hopes not because it 
would break the bank.  Chuck said the number of this 
type of client could grow.  Catherine asked if the 
money being spent in the hospital is not being utilized 
by the state could it be funneled down to the region.  
Chuck said this is a yes/no answer.  He added the state 
has closed WSH beds at times and called it expanded 
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community services.  He said it costs the state 
$500/day to keep them in the hospital and the state 
sent $130 down to the community but he added that 
amount may have gone down now.  He said this is the 
problem with the state because arrangements with the 
state are on a biennium basis and if they get in a bind 
the state cuts money from previous agreements.  
Chuck added that wards at the state hospital are 
closing and another ward will close September 1, 2008, 
and in early 2009 another ward will close.  He is not 
sure if any or how much of that funding will funnel 
down.  Chuck acknowledged the best way to proceed 
is to continue going back to the legislature telling them 
if they are going to continue to close WSH beds then 
some of that funding will need to funnel down to the 
community.  Chuck said one way to help our cause is 
to track what is being spent on consumers taken out of 
the hospital into the community and how much is 
being spent on them and show the legislators that it is 
more than $130/day.  Discussion followed. 
 
Chuck said NSMHA has been looking at ways to 
partner with the Veterans Administration to serve 
veterans within our community.  James said a lot of 
veterans have opted not to seek mental health services.  
He said legislation came down last week that veterans 
diagnosed with Post Traumatic Stress Disorder 
(PTSD) saying mental health services would not affect 
their military service; however, if mental health services 
are a part of your record it does affect your career 
because you cannot carry a firearm.  Therefore, you are 
not recommended for re-enlistment.  Darcy said she 
was accepted for military service in 2001 and she was 
fast tracked into the Navy.  After a couple of weeks it 
was discovered she had PTSD and anxiety disorder.  
She was dropped and made to look very unfit.  It has 
taken her seven years to come back to where she is 
now. 

 Finance Committee  

Mary Good Mary gave the committee report and brought a motion 
forward for approval by the full Board to take 
expenditures to the Board of Directors for approval, 
seconded and motion carried. 
 
She added Marie is seeking funding for “Continue 2 
Continue (C2C)” to obtain their 501C3.  She added 
Chuck and Bill Whitlock are going to research the cost 
obligation and this will come back to the committee in 
the future.  Arthur said he did some research last year 
and it should be under $500.  Marie said any assistance 
would be appreciated. 
Mary acknowledged James asked for funding to attend 
the Department of Alcohol and Substance Abuse 

Informational 
 
 
Motion carried 
 
 
 
 
 
This was tabled until 
further research could 
be done. 
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(DASA) Substance Abuse Conference, June 25-27.  
The cost would include $260registration, hotel, travel 
and meals. 
 
Mary added Andrew submitted a request for funding 
to attend a Bullying Prevention Conference May 22-23 
for $195 registration, travel and mileage.  Darcy 
Hocker mentioned she would like to attend. 
 
Tom asked if funds were available to accommodate 
these ventures.  Tom said since time is of the essence 
he would amend the requests to a maximum of two 
attendees to each conference.  He added we should 
encourage consumers and advocates to participate and 
become better informed.  Andrew seconded the cap of 
two for each conference.  Catherine stated the motion 
coming from committee could not be amended. 
 
The vote was called for James to attend the DASA 
Substance Abuse Conference as brought forward from 
Finance Committee, seconded and motion carried. 
 
The vote was called for Andrew to attend the bullying 
prevention conference as brought forward from 
Finance Committee, seconded and approved. 
 
Tom made a motion to limit attendees for each 
conference to two with a proviso that the chair decided 
who the second attendee will be if more than two 
apply, seconded and motion carried. 
 
A motion was brought forward for expenditures to 
move forward to the Board of Directors for approval, 
seconded and motion carried. 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
Motion carried 
 
 
 
Motion carried 
 
 
 
 
Motion carried 
 
 
 
Motion carried 

 Executive Committee/Agenda Committee  

Chair Mead James brought a motion forward from Executive 
Committee that Arthur Jackson, Andrew Davis, James 
Mead and Edward Page be nominated to the Quality 
Management Oversight Committee (QMOC), 
seconded and motion carried with Arthur, Andrew and 
James abstaining. 
 
James said part of the Advisory Board retreat would be 
to learn the process of Robert’s Rules. 
 
The committee made a recommendation that a letter 
be sent to all local County Mental Health Advisory 
Boards to attend the NSMHA Advisory Board retreat 
with an RSVP response. 
 
 
It was brought from committee to cancel the regular 
June meeting and conduct a site visit to Skagit Mental 

Informational 
 
 
 
 
Motion carried 
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Health Court.  Tom suggested cancel the meeting and 
not have anything in June then make arrangements to 
visit to the Skagit County Mental Health Court in July 
or August.  A motion was made to cancel the June 
meeting, seconded and motion carried.  Chuck said 
Rebecca would check into the site visit and email the 
Board regarding going to Skagit County Mental Health 
Court. 
 
James said the QMOC charter revision was discussed 
and asked if all members received a copy. 
 
James said the committee discussed the court costs 
request from Skagit County Prosecuting Attorney (PA) 
and Public Defender (PD) be paid for by North Sound 
Mental Health Administration (NSMHA).  Chuck said 
the request was to cover expenses incurred to conduct 
the hearings for individuals involuntarily detained in 
Skagit County.  He acknowledged this is because of the 
Evaluation and Treatment Facility houses individuals 
from outside Skagit County.  He added the PD wants 
$70,000 and the PA wants $140,000 for a total of 
$210,000 just for Skagit County.  Chuck said NSMHA 
already pays Skagit and Snohomish County filing fees 
and the other counties are applying for filing fee 
reimbursement.  He added that approximately 
$189,000 in filing fees have already been paid in Skagit 
County with approximately $200,000 in Snohomish 
and he did not know what it might be for Whatcom.  
He said all this takes money from direct services.  
Chuck said there is an RCW regarding PA 
responsibilities that states they have to cover those 
court costs conducted within their county.  He said 
there is one for compensation that limits it to within 
the county.  There is no provision in either RCW that 
he has read that would allow for recoupment of legal 
fees from NSMHA or another county.  Chuck said his 
position with the Board of Directors would be 
NSMHA not agree with the request because it would 
take more funds directly from direct services. 
 
Tom asked if any other region or county in the state 
has given this kind of funding.  Chuck said King 
County pays for this because of extra funding they 
receive; however, most Regional Support Networks 
(RSN) do not.  Tom said if this is funded what would 
stop law enforcement from coming requesting funding 
when they have to arrest individuals in the system.  
Tom said this appears an area where the state should 
have some kind of control.  Chuck said he believes 
now it the time to draw the line on what will be funded 
and what will not. 
Chuck said he would like a recommendation from the 
Advisory Board to take to the Board of Directors 

 
 
 
 
Motion carried 
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acknowledging filing fees are already paid for from 
direct services and to include these additional fees 
would take more funds from direct services and is not 
acceptable.  A motion was made that the Advisory 
Board recommend to the Board of Directors that 
NSMHA not compensate the work done by Skagit 
County PA or PD funding requests because the county 
is responsible for funding these costs, seconded and 
discussion followed.  Tom moved to table the motion 
for the moment and come back to this issue and 
Andrew agreed. 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
Tom moved to table 
for the moment and 
Andrew agreed 

 
Quality Management Oversight 
Committee (QMOC) Report   

Mary Good The draft minutes from the meeting are in your manila 
folder. 
 

1. The meeting was held April 23, 2008. 
2. The March minutes were approved as written. 
3. Announcements (see draft minutes for details) 

 
a. New Snohomish County Program for 

Assertive Community Treatment 
(PACT) team leader was introduced. 

b. The Mental Health Division will audit 
North Sound Mental Health 
Administration June 23-26. 

c. External Quality Review Organization 
here October 20-24th. 

d. Skagit Wraparound Pilot began April 
1st with ramp up process. 

e. Snohomish County Short-Term High 
Intensity Services will begin May 1st. 

f. Jet Computer consultants will conduct 
stakeholder meeting in late May. 

g. Ombuds has moved to new location. 
h. Housing training will be held April 

30th. 
 

4. Reports given at the meeting (refer to draft 
minutes) 

5. A walk through was done on the QMOC 
orientation binders. 

6. A “thank you” and acknowledgement of Gary 
Williams’ service was conducted. 

7. Andrew Davis will be a new member from 
Whatcom County Advisory Board. 

8. Floor was opened for discussion. 
9. The next meeting will be May 28, 2008. 

 
A motion was made to accept the report, seconded and 
motion carried. 

Informational 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
Motion carried 

 Ombuds/QRT Report  

Chuck Davis Chuck was present to give the snapshot.  A copy of the Informational 
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snapshot report was included in the members manila 
folder. 
 
Chuck said the Ombuds Mental Health position if 
open till the end of May.  They are asking for a person 
with a Bachelor’s Degree, with experience in the 
mental health system and bilingual in Spanish. 
 
Chuck added he is looking at asking for some 
volunteer help from the Community Action Agency. 
 
Chuck said they are working with Skagit County on 
educating people regarding advocacy. 

 

ITEMS BROUGHT TO THE BOARD OF DIRECTORS 
 Introduction and Action Items  
Chuck Benjamin Introduction Items 

None at this time. 
 
Action Items 
Chuck said the two high risk consumers mentioned 
earlier will go before the Board of Directors (BOD) on 
Thursday as contracts.  They will be with Sunrise 
services doing the residential and Compass Health 
providing the mental health services. 
 
Contracts were not available so Chuck did not ask the 
Advisory Board to take any action. 
 
**To approve DSHS-DCFS-NSMHA-
WRAPAROUND-08-09 for the provision of 
Children's Wraparound Services in Skagit County.  The 
term of this agreement shall be April 1, 2008 through 
December 31, 2008.  Maximum funding for this 
Agreement is $50,000. 
 
**NOTE:  This item was brought to your attention as 
an action item for the Board of Director’s in April; 
however, NSMHA did not have the final copy of the 
contract so it was introduced instead.  The final 
contract will be an action item for the Board of 
Director’s in May if it is received. 

Informational 
 

COMMENTS FROM COUNTY ADVISORY BOARD MEMBERS 

Island Candy said as of May 1st the Human Services 
Department is now the County Mental Health 
Department.  A fiscal person has been hired to help 
get this organized. 

Informational 

San Juan Catherine said the taskforce is continuing to work on 
the passage of the sales tax initiative.  Their next 
meeting will be May 16th.  They are at the point of 
identifying needs. 

Informational 

Skagit Joan said she was unable to attend but they will be 
conducting a retreat the end of May.  Margaret 
announced that she received an email from Rebecca 

Informational 
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Clark and the Skagit County Mental Health Advisory 
Board passed $10,000 to fund the Peer specialist 
training at Skagit Valley College with Jeri LaFollette as 
lead instructor. 

Snohomish James said they met April 14th and discussed the follow 
up meeting regarding the sales tax initiative.  The 
County Human Services Department has not received 
any directive from the acting interim director, Cindy 
Hart, on how to move forward on it.  He 
acknowledged County employees are doing nothing 
regarding this issue.  There is an independent group of 
people that are working on some things so the County 
will have some data, if and when the County Executive 
says to go forward with the initiative.  The County 
Executive and Commissioners have not responded to 
any letters from James or emails from Marie.  James 
emphasized the initiative is not dead but is working 
behind the scenes.  He said a By-Laws committee 
consisting of Marie, Jill Dace and he was established to 
develop new By-Laws for the Advisory Board. 

Informational 

Whatcom Russ said they are still struggling with getting the 
County Council to pass the sales tax initiative.  There is 
speculation it would not pass right now.  There is a 
new Drop-In coordinator, Joe Gibson, and the new 
Clubhouse supervisor is Gale O’Grady.  The new 
clubhouse will be located on Holly Street where the old 
“House of Orient” restaurant was built before they 
moved.  Andrew is advocating to get the new national 
healthcare system for all US citizens, HR676.  Andrew 
has been spearheading it through an organization, 
Committee for International Healthcare, and Andrew 
said Whatcom County Mental Health Board is not 
taking any action regarding HR676.  Andrew said if 
anyone would like information let him know and he 
could get information to them.  Russ said Tom Yost 
spoke about the housing plan.  Russ said the local 
NAMI group is having an origami crane making party 
at St. Luke’s Health Education Center for Mental 
Health awareness month in October.  They will make 
14,000 cranes to be displayed in the top of the 
courthouse rotunda.  He said they are working on a 
replacement for Gary Williams.  He said Dac Jamieson 
stopped by to discuss Hargrove amendment.  He said 
Diane Ash, a Rainbow Center member, will be doing 
an anti-stigma presentation every Wednesday for the 
next four weeks at Whatcom Community College 
starting tomorrow. 
 

Informational 

COMMENTS FROM THE PUBLIC 

Margaret Rojas 
Bruce Kadar 
Gary Williams 

Margaret extended an invitation to attend the 
celebration for Gary after the meeting from 3-5. 
 

Bruce Kadar, Co-Chair, for Project Homeless Connect 

Informational 
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addressed the Board regarding getting involved with 
the project that is hoped to begin October 8th.  He 
requested a donation from the Board and the object is 
to get people connected with services the day they 
request help.  Gary said this is an opportunity to 
connect people with assistance for dental help, clothing 
assistance, haircuts, access to mental health care, help 
with transportation, etc.  It helps the community to 
understand issues the homeless deal with on a daily 
basis and helps overcome barriers.  Tom said his 
experience is when a specific amount of money is 
requested it works better.  Tom asked if they would be 
confident in saying most people who request help have 
mental health issues.  Bruce said about 30-50% are 
individuals with mental health issues.  Tom 
recommended the Advisory Board financially assist 
with $500 for the project and look into similar projects 
in other counties, seconded and discussion followed.  
Andrew asked if this was for Whatcom County and 
Bruce said at this time it is for Whatcom.  Margaret 
thought donations could not be legally made.  Gary 
said Whatcom County is hoping to assist with costs for 
renting space and Margaret said this could be done.  
Bruce said if anyone wanted to specifically donate to 
this project they could do so through United Way.  A 
motion was made to assist in renting a space for the 
Project Homeless Connect, seconded and motion 
carried. 
 

Russ asked if a site had been decided upon for the 
Advisory Board retreat.  Margaret is coordinating that 
with the facilitator. 
 

Joan said employment is a big issue for the mentally ill 
and said Sunrise has a program that is having great 
success.  She said they would be willing to speak to the 
Board if desired. 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
Motion carried 

OTHER BUSINESS  

Chair Mead 
Andrew Davis 

The Chair returned to the tabled motion regarding the 
request from the Skagit County Prosecuting Attorney 
and Public Defender. 
 

Andrew said the Advisory Board would like the 
motion to read, “The NSMHA Advisory Board 
recommends that the NSMHA Board of Directors 
reject the request from the Skagit County Prosecuting 
Attorney (PA) and Public Defender (PD) offices for 
reimbursement/compensation to cover costs 
associated with detention hearings related to the 
Evaluation and Treatment (E&T) Facility, senior 
behavioral and community hospitals.  We find that to 
accede to the request would establish an untenable 
precedent significantly draining scarce direct mental 
illness service resources, seconded.  Discussion 

Informational 
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followed.  Tom made a friendly amendment that the 
letter should include all institutions (i.e., community 
Hospitals, E&T, Behavioral Health, etc.) mentioned.  
The vote was called for the friendly amendment, 
seconded.  Discussion followed.  Catherine asked 
whether they charge other entities for services 
provided to their consumers.  Chuck said he did not 
have an answer to that.  She asked if the PA and PD 
are tracking information regarding other cases handled 
in Skagit County as to whether the client comes from 
another county and if other counties are being billed 
for services provided.  She said it sounds like they are 
singling out mental health cases and that is a precedent 
she would object.  Margaret said unfortunately the 
precedent was the Secure Detox Pilot that came to our 
area where the PA and PD are funded to handle those 
cases, which has opened the door for this request.  
Chuck said this is a good point; however, he 
acknowledged that the Department of Alcohol and 
Substance Abuse (DASA) has set aside money for 
these costs.  Chuck said another issue brought up is 
what they are doing regarding criminal cases that they 
provide services.  Arthur said this brings up another 
issue if they are allowed to do this in Skagit County 
would Snohomish and other counties be allowed to 
seek payment reimbursement also.  Arthur said if this 
door is opened then it would have to be opened for all 
other counties, which could deplete direct services 
funds.  Joan said this has been an issue for many years 
because the courts used to not come to the E&T and 
now they do.  She said they used to have to take 
consumers in restraints to the third floor of the 
courthouse and this request originated from other 
counties consumers coming to the E&T.  Tom said 
regardless of the questions raised it is agreed the 
NSMHA Advisory Board does not want this 
precedence to become a reality.  The vote was called 
and motion carried. 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
Motion carried 

ADJOURNMENT 

Chair Mead Candy made a motion to adjourn the meeting, 
seconded and motion carried.  The meeting was 
adjourned at 3:28 pm. 
 

The June meeting was canceled.  A site visit may occur 
at the Skagit County Mental Health Court.  The next 
meeting will be held on Tuesday, July 1, 2008, in the 
NSMHA Conference Room. 

Informational 
Motion carried 
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